KANSAS CITY BROWNFIELDS COMMISSION  

Department of City Planning & Development
1:30 – 3:00 p.m., 
Monday, October 18, 2021
VIRTUAL MEETING

In Attendance: 
Jim Price – Brownfields Commissioner 
Julie Holland – Brownfields Commissioner
Doug Norsby – Brownfields Commissioner
Kate Crotty -  Brownfields Commissioner
Jean Schumacher – Brownfields Commissioner
Coby Crowl – Brownfields Commissioner
Michael Frisch – Brownfields Commissioner
LaDonna Gooden – Brownfields Commissioner
Leslie Johnson – Brownfields Commissioner
Alyssa Parsons – Brownfields Commissioner
Andrew Bracker – KCMO City Planning & Development Department 
Pamela Opyd – Zhou B Art Center, Kansas City
Rich Curto – Zhou B Art Center, Kansas City
Allen Gray – Zhou B Art Center, Kansas City
Cecilia Saffold – Brownfields Commissioner 
Alyssa Parson – Brownfields Commissioner 
Mike Dustman – Family Environmental 
James Helgason – Missouri Department of Natural Resources 
Kaitlyn Mitchell – Tetra Tech
David Doyle – US EPA
MacKenzie Koepke – New Horizons
Amelia McIntyre – KCMO Law Department
Matt McKinley – KCMO OEQ 
Tim Rupert – PSI
Amy Roberts – KCMO Health Department

MINUTES 

1. Welcome & Introductions – The meeting was convened at approximately 1:35 pm.  Mr. Bracker reviewed the history and purpose of the Brownfields Commission to review applications for loans and subgrants from the Kansas City Brownfields Revolving Loan Fund (RLF) program.  
1. Amendments to KCMO City Code Provisions for Brownfields Commission Concerning Regional Brownfields Coalition Revolving Loan Fund Grant.
Mr. Bracker described recent changes to KCMO City Code provisions to add to the Brownfields Commission new representatives of the Brownfields Revolving Loan Fund (RLF) Coalition members: Unified Government of Wyandotte County/Kansas City, KS, and Jackson County, MO.   In addition, the following regional representatives are added: Kansas City Area Development Council (KCADC) and Mid-America Regional Council (MARC).   
1. Approval of minutes of meetings October 11, 2019, May 22, 2020 and October 16, 2020.
Tabled until next meeting. 
1. Zhou B Arts Center of Kansas City (former Crispus Attucks Elementary School), 1818 E. 19th St., Kansas City, MO.  Application for $300,000.00 for remediation of asbestos-containing materials (ACM), lead-based paint (LBP).
Ms. Opyd presented an overview of the Zhou B Art Center Kansas City project, including a summary of the borrower entity ZB AC LLC and its 50/50 management structure composed of Zhou B Art Center of Kansas City, LLC which is managed by the renowned artists known as the Zhou Brothers, and RDM Kansas City, LLC which is managed by Chicago, Illinois real estate developer Robert Mosky.  The site is the former Attucks Elementary School I the 18th & Vine Jazz District which has been vacant for many years.  The vision is to redevelop the school to become the Zhou B Art Center of Kansas City, modeled on the Zhou B Art Center in Chicago and the first of many of its kind across the country.  It includes art gallery, performance spaces, events and banquet space, outdoor sculpture gardens, and rooftop restaurant.  Ms. Opyd reviewed the current blight and deterioration of the site and contamination with hazardous materials.  The project value is $23 million, employ 100 construction jobs, and create 24 permanent jobs.  Artist studios for 35 artists will be provided.  Neighborhood economic benefit impact would be $180,000/yr.  Many other public benefits were identified: historic building preservation, art gallery and exhibition space open free of charge between events, dance studio home for KC Friends of Alvin Ailey, Digital Ticketed Events, youth programs, etc.
Ms. Opyd presented sources and uses of the project finances, including historic preservation tax credits, conventional financing, and brownfields loan funds.  She also presented cash flow projections showing capacity to repay the loan. 
 	Vice-Chair Price asked to identify the construction lender for the $13.3 million 1st mortgage.  Ms. Opyd responded it is Capitol Federal Savings.  
	Commissioner Schumacher asked about the requested loan amount.  Ms. Opyd explained that the loan application is for $300,000, but that an additional $200,000 would be applied for as soon as those funds are available.  She explained that if the additional financing is not available, it will be covered by equity.
	Vice-Chair Price asked Brownfields Coordinator Mr. Bracker if he could confirm that the projected cash flow will be adequate to cover the debt service for the brownfields loan and Mr. Bracker explained that AltCap, as the underwriter to the RLF, was provided access to all the financial records and statements of the borrower and related entities, and AltCap delivered a preliminary basic financial evaluation of the loan recommending that it be approved subject to the conditions that the City as Lender receive guarantees of the loan from the principal individuals (Zhou Brothers and Mr. Mosky) and various entities involved, and that a second mortgage be taken on the property.  He further explained that the terms of the loan are not included in the resolution before the Commission but that these would be negotiated between the City and borrower if the Commission adopts the resolution and if AltCap continues to recommend approval of the loan after it finalizes its analysis. 
Mr. Bracker outlined the proposed terms of the loan as follows:  $300,000 at 3.0% interest for at term of 36 months, with an interest-only period for the initial 18 months of repayment, followed by a balloon guaranteed payment for the balance of the principal due at the end of the 36 month term. 
Commissioner Gooden asked for more background information on the Zhou Brothers Chicago Art Center and asked about intentional efforts to include in the project members of the local community.  Mr. Allen Gray responded that the Zhou Brothers are two of the top contemporary artists in the world, moved to Chicago Bridgeport neighborhood 45 years ago, created a gallery and art center and helped transform a blighted neighborhood into a thriving one.  Chicago Art Center 80,000 square foot former warehouse with gallery, event space and church.  Attracted 2,000 artists to area, First Thursdays program, etc.  It is hoped that the same effect will occur in Kansas City and become an anchor for the east side of 18th & Vine.  Team Zhou has been working with Washington-Wheatley Neighborhood and has their full engagement and support, and anticipates the project will be a game-changer for the KC arts community. 
Commissioner Holland asked about women-owned business (WBE) and minority-owned business (MBE) requirements and local company involvement in the construction jobs and construction phase, and asked for more specifics about the new home for KC Friends of Alvin Ailey and whether it will be a long-term viable financial arrangement for that organization.  Ms. Opyd responded that the project will meet goals to be agreed upon with the City for MBE, WBE and DBEs.  Mr. Allen responded with background on KC Friends of Alvin Ailey and its youth dance programs.  He described that the Zhou B Art Center will provide expanded studio space and opportunities to expand youth programs for the whole city.
Commissioner Norsby asked whether 24 projected permanent jobs will be funded in-house or contracted with others.  Ms. Opyd responded that the intention is that all jobs will be hired permanently in-house. 
Commissioner Crotty asked about the cost of the artist studios and whether any free studio space would be made available to support local artists.  Mr. Curto responded that the goal would be to rent the studios based on a market study.  He stated that some would be relatively small and rents for those are expected to be reasonable.  He also noted that historic property redevelopments are challenging and require a public private partnership and increase in construction costs, but noted that other financial pieces are in place.  Commissioner Crotty followed up with a question whether a local construction contractor had been signed, and Mr. Curto responded that the team is currently finalizing a contract with a local construction company. 
Mr. Bracker then described the current financial status of the RLF loan program.  It has grown from an initial $900,000 EPA grant to approximately $3.95 million, plus program income of approximately $787,000 in loan repayments and fees.  Currently, there is an available balance to loan of approximately $135,779 and an additional $104,000 of program income, for a total unobligated balance of $239,787.  The borrower is seeking $200,000 of this capital to add to the $100,000 RLF loan amount approved by the Brownfields Commission in October 2020, for a total loan amount of $300,000.  
Mr. Bracker then reviewed the proposed Brownfields Commission Resolution 001-2021 to recommend approval of the loan to the KCMO City Council.  He explained that City Council approve is required on all loans or subgrants in excess of $100,000.  He further explained that since the previously approved $100,000 was not issued, the current resolution would combine the previously approved loan amount with the additional $200,000 amount to be considered as a single $300,000 loan.  He explained that the estimated cost of remediation is at least $600,000.  He then reviewed the conditions of the resolution to confirm eligibility with EPA, that the city’s underwriter recommends approval of the loan, and the applicant demonstrates its financial ability to complete the cleanup with other funding. 
Vice-Chair Price moved adoption of the resolution, and Commissioner Schumacher seconded. 
Commissioner Saffold asked how the project is partnering with KC Friends of Alvin Ailey and whether it is sustainable for them.  She also questioned whether adding new venues to the 18th & Vine Jazz District is sustainable.  Mr. Gray responded that KC Friends of Alvin Ailey is strong financially with support from foundations and corporate sponsors and expects that the rent paid as a tenant of the new property will be comparable to what it is currently paying for space in a city facility.  Mr. Gray further explained that the new studio would be added to the existing studio and allow larger events and expanded programs.  Use of other venues now include Gem Theater, Kauffman Center or Folly Theater.  Outdoor space and auditorium in the new project will also be used. 
Mr. Bracker asked about the basis for the income projections for Event Income and Direct Ticketed Events.  Mr. Curto responded that in the last 18 months the team explored the DTE sector and confirmed its world-wide popularity for arts and connecting to introductory arts event. Ms. Opyd explained that DTE is an in-person immersive art experience.  Examples are in Europe and east-coast venues, including Little Caesers Arena, Fox Theater, and the Van Gogh experience.  DTE revenue projections are based on the team’s investigation of finances of similar DTE events. 
Ms. Melissa Patterson(sp?) asked about the available funds for other projects, and if construction start is delayed while available funds are committed to this project, will funds be available to other projects during the interim?  Mr. Bracker responded with the $800,000 Regional RLF Brownfields grant awarded by EPA in 2020 will provide cleanup funds for additional project requests as they come in, and partners well with $600,000 assessment grant administered by MARC.  The new RLF grant will start once the memorandum of agreement is signed.  In addition, as funds are obligated for well-performing loans, the RLF will be eligible to request from EPA a supplemental RLF award, and such awards have been made available on virtually an annual basis. This is how the RLF has grown to $3.95 million. In addition, city works to ensure that projects provided RLF loans are financially sound and shovel-ready.  Finally, no other entity has applied for RLF funds nor is he aware of any other eligible borrowers.  
Mr. Bracker invited comments from any other stakeholders and none were offered.  
Vice-Chair Price asked for roll call vote.  The motion was adopted unanimously with one recusal by Commissioner Parsons because her employer BNIM is associated with the project.  
1. Program Updates
4. Program Income Report.  Mr. Bracker previously reported the status of program income of $787,000, above. 
4. Memorandum Of Agreement for Regional RLF Coalition.  Mr. Bracker reported that MOA was still in process. 
1. Project Updates
5. Former Hardesty Federal Complex, Building 9, 607 Hardesty Ave., Kansas City, MO.  $1,053,898.40 RLF loan issued March 31, 2021.  Cleanup Completed August 2021.  Interim Letter of Completion anticipated October 2021. 
5. Mattie Rhodes Cultural Arts Center, 1017, 1021 & 1023 W. 17th St., Kansas City, MO. Certificate of Completion issued August 30, 2021.  Construction underway. 
5. John “Buck” O’Neil Education & Research Center, Paseo YMCA, 1826 Paseo Blvd., Kansas City, MO.  Certificate of Completion issued September 2020.
1. Meeting was adjourned at approximately 3:00 pm.

Materials for the meeting are available at the following link: 
https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1YxFjrQTUNL0C6tBvARRKJnrFMg6_ZFDN?usp=sharing

For more information, please contact:
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	Andrew Bracker
Brownfields Coordinator
Urban Redevelopment Division
City Planning and Development
City of Kansas City, Missouri
414 E. 12th Street, 16th Floor, Kansas City, MO 64106
Phone: 816-513-3002    Fax: 816-513-2899
andrew.bracker@kcmo.org    www.kcmo.gov/planning/brownfields/

Please take our brief Customer Satisfaction Survey



image1.png




